COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL

At the monthly meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 30th September 2003 there were present: -

Councillors    
Mrs J A Marrott (Deputy Mayor)



         
Mrs C Allaway-Martin



           
C T Elsmore


                      
C P Kay

C Lusty



          
Mrs S K Merrikin

                                    R D Phelps



          
N W Penny

                                  
J Shaw 


APOLOGIES for absence were received from the Mayor, Councillor A M Lacey, Councillors D J Atherley and M T Weston, County Councillor P Chamberlain, District Councillors Mrs P Evans and Professor A Bensted.

The Deputy Mayor, Councillor Mrs J A Marrott, welcomed the public, the Press, Simon Phelps and the Speaker, Tony Williams of the Youthwize Wagon.

Tony Williams advised that the Coleford Churches Together initiative and a Young Peoples Support Scheme using SRB6 monies, funded the Youthwize Wagon.  The Wagon cost approximately £25,000 per annum to staff and run.  In addition voluntary workers from local churches or the local area work on the Wagon with the young people, who are between the ages of 11 and 18.  The wagon is well equipped with computers, games, music etc. and works in Coalway, Broadwell, Berry Hill and Sling offering a source of information on any issues of concern to the young people and hopes to soon offer job advice and a homework club.  Computers, games, music etc are available. 

The project has been very successful and attracts a large number of young people.  The high numbers in July have continued in September after the summer break and additional volunteers are needed.  During the summer the Wagon has been working in partnership with Connexions in visiting outlying areas to take information to where the young people are.  This proved very successful. Building up a relationship with the young people is not easy but very rewarding and a privilege.

The Wagon meets with the young people in their own particular area whereas traditional youth facilities use a central area for meeting.  This is its strength.

Tony Williams spoke of the challenge facing the community.  “Are we prepared to put ourselves out for the sake and future of our young people?”

The SRB6 funding is due to finish in March 2005 and the project is now looking for funding for 2005/6 to ensure the project continues to flourish.

The minutes of the meetings of the Council held on Tuesday 29th July and Wednesday 27th August 2003 having been circulated were taken as read and signed by the Deputy Mayor as correct.

Proposed C Elsmore   Seconded C Lusty

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – There were no declarations of interest.

SPECIAL AGENDA ITEMS

141.
BUS SHELTER SEAT – MILE END

Miss S Birt had written to the Council requesting a seat to be erected in the bus shelter in Mile End.  Designs, materials and prices had been received.  The purchase of the seat was proposed by Councillor R Phelps and seconded by Councillor N Penny. 

Resolved:  To purchase and erect a seat constructed from re-cycled plastic to be installed in the bus shelter in Mile End.

142.
BT – PROPOSED REMOVAL OF PUBLIC TELEPHONE KIOSK, CRUCIBLE CLOSE

BT are reviewing their provision of public payphones, have noted that the payphone at Crucible Close does not meet the minimum usage and have proposed that it be removed from service.  BT notes the nearest alternative payphone as being outside the Police Station.

Members considered that the payphone at Crucible Close was not appropriate for removal as there are no other payphones along this busy stretch of road that is the scene of a large number of road accidents.  Should it be necessary to remove a payphone from Coleford then Members would prefer it be one of the two in the High Street.  Members instructed the Clerk to respond to BT accordingly and also request that they look at overall costs and revenue from payphones in Coleford. 

143.
FOREST OF DEAN FARMERS MARKET

Councillor J Shaw advised members that the co-ordinator had resigned which had left the steering group with problems.  The market in Gloucestershire was drawing in traders who might have come to the Forest markets.  Lydney was still successful, Newent had closed, Cinderford was having difficulties and Coleford was not well supported.  Unless funding was available from the Countryside Agency then the markets would have difficulty continuing.  No accounts had yet been produced.

Resolved:  The budgeted payment to Forest of Dean Farmers Market is withheld until accounts had been received.  

144.
RISK ASSESSMENTS

Formal, written, assessment of risk for all areas of Council activity have to be carried out.  The areas to be covered have been highlighted, the Clerk had attended a day-course, and Members discussed how to take this forward. 

The Clerk was instructed to check with the Council’s insurers as to whether the Clerk and Councillors could carry out these assessments or whether specialists should be employed. 

145.
GAPTC – ELECTION TO COUNTY COMMITTEE

There are four vacancies for representatives from the Forest of Dean area.  Councillor Mrs C Allaway-Martin and Councillor J Shaw will stand for election.

146.
ALLOWANCES FOR PARISH AND TOWN COUNCILLORS

New government regulations permit parish and town councils to pay an allowance, other than travel and subsistence, to members. The District council had written to advise that they would be establishing a parish remuneration panel to assess the level of allowances for parish and town councillors and requesting to be informed whether or not the Council wished to pay members’ allowances, other than travel and subsistence.

Resolved:  Coleford Town Council does not wish to pay members an allowance, other than for travel and subsistence.

147.
CLERKS TRAINING 

The Certificate of Higher Education in Local Policy course at the University of Gloucestershire commences in October.  The Clerk was employed under the condition that this course be undertaken and requested that the 10 modules be studied over a three-year period.

Resolved:  The Clerk to study the Local Policy course over a three-year period and time to be ring-fenced during the working week for study.

148.
PARTNERSHIP ARRANGEMENTS – DIVISIONAL  SURVEYORS/TOWN COUNCIL  

The Divisional Surveyor’s department are to enter into Partnership arrangements with Parish Councils, particularly covering the areas of grass cutting, sign cleaning and overhanging hedges affecting highways. In addition, three Parishes are needed to enter a trial utilising a term maintenance gang for one or two days work within the Parish.  After discussion it was agreed that a face to face meeting be requested with the Surveyor’s department to discuss this and other transport matters. 

149.
PLANS

The minutes of the Planning Meeting held on 9th September having been previously circulated were accepted as a true record and recommendations agreed accordingly.

Proposed by C P Kay, seconded Mrs C Allaway-Martin.

DF8143/A (P1293/03)

Erection of a front entrance 
No objections.

Bakery House,


porch.

10 Victoria Road,

Coleford.

DF2718/E (P1292/03)

Erection of a conservatory and
No objections.

Lyndale,



a detached private car garage

Gorsty Knoll,


with store below.

Coleford.

DF7684/D (P1338/03)

Variation of condition (F) of 
No objections.

Land at



planning permission DF7648/B

31 Woodgate Road,

to allow existing access to be 

Mile End,


modified for use by 31

Coleford.


Woodgate Road.

DF12759 (P1348/03)

Alterations and two storey 
No objections.

Dean Mist,


extension to dwelling,

Poolway Road,


involving dormer windows.

Broadwell,

Coleford.

DF8278/B (P1373/03)

Variation of condition (F) of
The Town Council continues to 

High Meadow Farm,

DF8278/A dated 14.06.2002,
be concerned over the 

Coleford.


to exclude barn 1 from the live/
development and feel control 





work occupancy restriction.
must continue on

the site.

Councillor C P Kay left the meeting at 8.30pm.

150.
LETTER FROM MRS J SCOTFORD RE FENCING – OLD STATION WAY

Mrs Scotford had written to request that the fence be raised from the present four feet to a height of six feet.  It is currently being damaged at the bottom to gain a foothold to scale the fence as a short-cut into the estate.  The site had been visited.  After discussion it was agreed that the District Council’s planning department be consulted over possible ways forward.

151.
MENINGITIS TRUST – 5 VALLEY WALK

The annual fund-raising walk was held on 28th September 2003.

152.
GLOUCESTERSHIRE HOSPITALS NHS TRUST – PUBLIC INFORMATION CAMPAIGN

A document containing information of the forming of an NHS Foundation Trust for Gloucestershire hospitals had been received.  Consultation on the views of local people continues until 30th November 2003.

153.
GLOUCESTERSHIRE RURAL COMMUNITY COUNCIL
 The Annual General Meeting is to be held on 8th October 2003.

154.
THE COUNTRYSIDE AGENCY

The Agency had sent an application for Grant Aid 2004/5 for partnership working, looking at projects seeking to conserve and enhance the natural beauty of the Wye Valley AONB.  Members noted the receipt of the information and the application.

155.
COLEFORD WI

The WI Country Market wrote to thank the Town Council for allowing them to use the Council Chamber for two weeks during the summer whilst the Community Centre was unavailable.

156.
COPIES OF CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED/SENT BY COUNTY COUNCILLOR P CHAMBERLAIN 

Members noted the content of letters from the Divisional Surveyor regarding Newland Street footway and the Divisional Surveyor regarding partnership working.  Members also noted Councillor Chamberlain’s response to Forest of Dean District Council with reference to the proposed protocol for planning site visits.

157.
COLEFORD CRICKET CLUB  

On behalf of the Cricket Club, Mark Camp had written to express thanks for all the help the Town Council had given in making the Inter-District U13 cricket match such a superb event.

158.
GREAT OAKS – DEAN FOREST HOSPICE

A copy of the latest Business Plan, last year’s accounts and the approved building plans had been received.

A motion to extend the meeting to 9.15pm was proposed by Councillor C Elsmore and seconded by Councillor C Lusty.

159.
MEMBERS REPORTS
Councillor C Lusty had attended a meeting of the Angus Buchanan Memorial Trust.  The Trust was unhappy about the erroneous laying of chippings along the access driveway to the King George V Playing Field. 

At the Annual General Meeting of the Forest of Dean Citizen’s Advice Centre at which the Chief Executive of Forest of Dean Housing, Mr Gary King was the speaker, Councillor Lusty advised a busy year had been reported.  A great deal of the Bureau’s work was related to debt problems.  Raising sufficient funding was imperative.  The Bureau had a pool of volunteers but trained paid staff was vital to continue the excellent work of the Bureau, which outclasses most others.

Councillor Mrs S Merrikin had attended the Bream Health Forum meeting and heard an interesting talk about private health care in America and how it equates with health care in the United Kingdom.  She advised that concerns had been raised regarding NHS dentistry in the Forest of Dean.  Schools no longer held annual dental checks, children’s teeth were only inspected three times during a child’s school-life.  New patients cannot get any NHS dentistry in the area.  Private check up cost up to £70 and the elderly and those with little or no income cannot afford this.

With Councillor R Phelps, Councillor Merrikin had informally attended a meeting of the Christmas Lights Committee.  Whilst there were volunteers to erect the lights the Committee would have no storage when the lights were dismantled.  Funds were available for the purchase of a container and a siting was being investigated.

Councillor C Lusty proposed the meeting be extended to 9.30pm.  This was seconded by Councillor R Phelps.

A meeting between the Leisure and Recreation Committee and sports clubs using the King George V Playing Field and Pavilion had been held on 18th September.  Councillor Merrikin advised that payments for football were on a ‘pay for play’ basis, plus a refundable deposit. Both Coleford teams had  signed their contracts, paid their deposits and paid for their expected number of games.  Broadwell would sign their contract at their own meeting and forward it with their payments to the Council, as would Coleford Cricket Club.  Recent checks had found the ground and Pavilion to be left in a clean and tidy condition after matches.  The donated carpet for the Pavilion would be laid in the spring.

At a meeting of the Halls Charity that Councillor Mrs S Merrikin had attended, it was noted that new rules had been received from the Charities Commission advising that if a charity’s income was under £10,000 then the charity could now be removed from the register.

Councillor Mrs C Allaway-Martin reported that, together with Deputy Mayor, Mrs J Marrott, she had attended a Warm Front Conference, Chaired by Ms Diana Organ, MP. The conference highlighted fuel poverty and that a significant number of cold-related deaths occurred in the Forest of Dean.  Grants are available to make homes warmer if people fit the criteria, but all households are entitled to receive both free advice and a free assessment of their home to highlight areas where improvements can be made.

The meeting was extended to 9.40pm.  

Councillor Mrs C Allaway-Martin advised that she had attended the Annual General Meeting of the West Gloucestershire Primary Care Trust. Over fifty people had attended. This meeting had not followed the normal format of an AGM and she had written to the PCT requesting the reasons.  Questions were raised regarding dental, chiropody and speech and language therapy issues but no satisfactory answers were received.  The General Practitioners’ lists in Coleford were closed as the practices cannot get locums.  Patients had to be offered a GP registration, but this could be anywhere within the county!

Councillor N Penny advised, in a written report on the work of the Coleford Partnership.  The overall strategy for Coleford should be completed for discussion by 25th October.  Once agreed, this will form the basis for bidding of funds to deliver the projects.  Much work has been carried out regarding the Community Centre and a full feasibility study should be carried out to form the basis of any future development discussions. 

The Co-ordinator, Brian Wingfield, has taken up the position of Clerk to St Briavels Parish Council and will be reducing his commitment to the Partnership. Brian had produced some excellent results and it is hoped his association with the partnership will remain strong.

All Councillors are encouraged to attend an event on 4th November at the Community Centre when the Partnership will be communicating its work and hope to engage others to join.        

On 23rd September, together with Deputy Mayor, Councillor Mrs J Marrott, Brian Wingfield and the Clerk, Councillor Penny had attended a Communications Workshop run by Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum.  The event was particularly useful in deciding the appropriate form of media to communicate a message.

Councillor J Shaw had attended the Annual meeting of the Bells Foundation.  The Foundation had been unable to present accounts for the meeting.

Councillor Shaw had also attended an AONB Study Day.  This had been very worthwhile and had visited number of sites.

Councillor C Elsmore had attended the Halls Charity meeting with Councillor Mrs S Merrikin and noted that funds were available for deserving causes provided that recipients resided in the specified area.       

The Transport Theme group of the Coleford Partnership had now invited other parishes to join the group.  Parishes would bring their own ideas and a feasibility study would be completed to decide the way forward.  All parishes can apply to the Countryside Agency for a grant of up to £1000 to carry out a transport needs survey for their parish.  Some match funding may be required.

Deputy Mayor, Councillor Mrs J Marrott reported that today, in her role as Chair-elect of Gloucestershire Market and Coastal Towns Initiative, she had been to the Bristol offices of the South West Rural Development Agency.  She had been speaking with politicians from Scotland who had thought that the Southwest was an affluent area. They now realise how different the area is to their original thinking.

160.
IN COMMITTEE REPORTS 

161.
ACCOUNTS

There being no other business, the Deputy Mayor closed the meeting at 9.45pm.

160.
IN COMMITTEE REPORTS 

The Administrative Assistant had requested that she be given a complete new contract as the recently offered contract was only an amendment to the original.

Members agreed that this should be offered and that the Office sub-committee prepares the contract.

A motion to extend the meeting to 9.45pm was proposed by Councillor R Phelps and seconded by Councillor Mrs C Allaway-Martin.

CO-OPTION TO FILL VACANCY

Following the advertisement, letters requesting co-option had been received from Mrs J Baynham and Mr W C Vaughan.

The co-option of Mrs J Baynham to Coleford Town Council was proposed by Councillor Richard Phelps and seconded by Councillor N Penny. Members were unanimous in their voting.

161.
ACCOUNTS

2073 Symantec – anti-virus update





24.89

2074 Wye Valley AONB – Field Day Attendance – J Shaw


  8.00

2075 Shane Ball Gardening Services – July



          193.67

2076 Forest of Dean District Council – Rates


          111.00

2077 Guy White – bus shelters/lighting/notice board cleaning

40.00

2078 F J Thomas – bus shelter cleaning




90.00

2079 Mrs E Roberts – bus shelter cleaning 




30.00

2080 Mrs C Grail – bus shelter cleaning




30.00

2081 A F Fowler & Co – KGV supplies




22.00

2082 Skip-it – skip hire






50.00

2083 RBS Software – OMEGA maintenance



          176.25

2084 RBS Software – payroll preparation




52.88

2085 Merlin Waste Control – waste emptying



55.20

2086 G E Capital Equipment Finance – Xerox copier

          235.00

2087 Gloucestershire Rural Community Council – membership

25.00

2088 British Gas – office supply





34.14

2089 Gloucestershire Media – co-option notice



83.19

2090 Forest of Dean District Council – Linkline alarm


33.61

2091 Central Plumbing and Installations – boiler check KGV

45.00

2092 npower – KGV






          141.17

2093 All Seasons Garden Care – weed kill Clock Tower


10.00

2094 C Bath Settlement – rent




        3231.25

2095 Blachere Wonderland Illuminations Ltd – decorations

        1386.26

2096 Petty cash – top up






50.00

2097 Inland Revenue – deductions September


          246.54

2098 Gloucestershire County Council – pensions September
          401.76

2099 C Wilkins – salary September




          763.55

2100 V G Mitchell – salary September



        1132.33

High Interest Account

10/09/03 Gross Credit Interest




          175.95

15/09/03 Norwich Union – preference share




38.50

29/09/03 Norwich Union – monthly income




12.13

Current Account









11/09/03 Ernest Heal & Sons (Porter/Zerniak/Ball)


          420.00

16/09/03 Sundry Credit – overpayment re Tax Credit Y/E 31/03/03           732.29

18/09/03 Ernest Heal & Sons (Preece)



          100.00

23/09/03 Sundry Credit (Commonwealth War Graves Commission/ 

               Coleford United AFC/Coleford Athletic FC)

          705.00

There being no other business, the Deputy Mayor closed the meeting at 9.45pm.
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